
IASC Humanitarian Financing Group Meeting Notes

26 January 2011
Chair: Daniel Lopez Acuna
1. 2011 Calendar and Task Teams’ Work
· Chair noted the ambitious plan of the HFG in 2011 and encouraged better planning early in the year to ensure the group achieves its objectives.

· The group reviewed a draft 2011 meeting calendar that was circulated in advance with the meeting invitation.  HFG monthly meetings will continue to be scheduled on the last Wednesday of each month (except in August when there will be no meeting and in December due to holidays).  
· The calendar includes relevant meetings and events of other bodies that the HFG may want to be involved in or provide inputs to, including the GHD and Pooled Fund Working Group (PFWG) meetings and Montreux Retreat.

· Shoko Arakaki (OCHA/FCS) informed the group that the date of the next PFWG has not yet been decided but will likely be scheduled in the margins of either the Montreux Retreat or ECOSOC.

· Some members noted that the Montreux Retreat dates have been postponed to May.

· ACTION:  OCHA (Rob Smith) to inform HFG of the proposed dates.

· Members suggested creating a separate and more exhaustive calendar of relevant events/meetings, including ECOSOC, GA debate, etc.  

· ACTION:  OCHA will research and create a separate calendar of relevant events/meetings.
· ACTION:  HFG members to inform OCHA (Shelley Cheatham; cheatham@un.org) of any relevant meetings to be included or of any changes in meeting dates.

· Some participants noted the need to include regular interaction with the UNDG ECHA Task Team on Financing for Transition.  HFG members agreed that the group will need to remain engaged with the UNDG ECHA Task Team and the INCAF Task Team on Transition, Financing and Aid Architecture in 2011.  However, INCAF’s timeline remains unclear which makes it difficult to include on the HFG calendar.  
· ACTION: Steve O’Malley to approach UNDG ECHA Task Team chair and discuss more regular contact between the groups.
· ACTION:  Chair(s) to follow up with INCAF consultants on possible dates when the HFG will be asked to review the next draft of the Transition Financing Guidance.
· Participants also agreed that interaction with the CAP Sub-Working Group regarding specific Working Group action points will be required.

· Members also agreed that the issue of cluster coordination costs will likely need HFG attention in 2011.  The issue will become clearer following the 1 February meeting between clusters and donors.  
· ACTION:  A read-out on the cluster-donor meeting will be included in the February meeting agenda.

· Participants discussed the proposal of a face-to-face meeting of the HFG.  The meeting, which would focus on policy-level discussions, should take place sometime in the spring to allow for sufficient time to prepare for the July WG meeting.  However, it is also vital that task teams have ample time to prepare for the meeting to ensure valuable discussions.

· Recommendations/suggestions for the meeting included:  clear format or agenda; inclusion of ERF management on agenda; external invitees for specific sessions and separate time for internal discussions; two-day meeting.

· ACTION: OCHA and chairs will draft a concept note for the meeting. 

Task team on programme approach

· UNHCR volunteered in December 2010 to lead the task team on programme approach and briefed the group on the initial plans.

· UNHCR had preliminary discussions with HFG co-chairs and the CAP SWG chair (OCHA).

· UNHCR outlined proposed process:
a. Consultations to come to a common understanding of ‘programme approach’

b. Analysis of the planning and giving instruments (CAP, pooled funds, etc.) to identify the pros, cons and risks of applying the ‘programme approach’

c. Draft a scoping paper based on the above for WG in July with the aim of getting endorsement on the way forward

· IASC Secretariat recommended including specific objectives, timeline and milestones in the ToR.
· Members agreed that well-rounded participation (UN and NGOs) will be vital and that consultations with donors (possibly via GHD and PFWG) will be beneficial.

· ACTION: UNHCR will draft the terms of reference (ToR) and circulate for comments.  [Subsequently circulated on 28 January.]
· ACTION:  HFG members who would like to engage in the task team should inform OCHA (cheatham@un.org) and UNHCR (Sajal Gupta; guptas@unhcr.org).

Task team on preparedness

· FAO provided a brief summary of the current work and plans of the task team.
· The task team has already met once this year to discuss its plans.

· Task team is reaching out to and collaborating with the SWG on Preparedness.

· The task team will employ consultants to look at the action points from the WG on financial tracking, the proposed budget line in appeals, and the feasibility of funding through pooled funds.  The tendering process is beginning and work will hopefully begin in February.  The task team will organize consultations in Geneva and New York with members of the HFG, CAP SWG and SWG on Preparedness.  FAO noted that the work may take a full year to complete and that the HFG could provide an update to the WG in November but that a final report would need more time.
· ACTION: FAO to circulate ToR for consultants to HFG.

· The task team is also looking out how to implement the recommendation on support to countries doing contingency planning.  Countries selected include: Sri Lanka, Nepal, Colombia, Ethiopia, DRC and Uganda.

· The task team is considering the possibility of establishing an informal IASC-donor contact group on preparedness.  Some donors (ECHO, US, DFID, Canada, Japan, Switzerland and Sweden) have already expressed interest.
Task team on ERF agreements and ERF/CHF reporting

· UNICEF reported that the ERF agreement template is in draft and will be revisited.  The aim is to have it resemble more closely the CHF agreements.
· The task team suggested working on the reporting aspects for ERFs but transfer the discussion on CHF reporting discussion to the task team on programme approach.

· Regarding messaging to donors (WG action point 3 for the task team), UNICEF advised to wait for the outcomes of the cluster-donor meeting scheduled for 1 February before moving forward.

· OCHA Funding Coordination Section (FCS) reported that work on standardizing the reports is underway and will be discussed with donors and pooled fund managers.  FCS is reviewing reporting practices and will draft a guidance note to circulate by April.

· UNICEF noted that the importance of also consulting with implementing partners on the reporting format.
Task team on early recovery

· UNDP reminded the group that the task team is ‘dormant’ and can be called on for relevant consultations or tasks.
· UNDP met with the chair of the CAP SWG and Cluster Working Group on Early Recovery (CWGER) to follow up on the WG recommendations and will continue to liaise with these groups to ensure follow-up.

2. CERF Five-Year Evaluation
· Steve O’Malley reported that field work for the Five-Year Evaluation has begun.

· Steve asked the group to think about how the HFG can be engaged on the creation of the management response matrix (MRM) that will need to be developed around July.  The CERF Inter-Agency group (which was enveloped into the HFG) provided inputs on the Two-Year Evaluation MRM in 2008.  Steve proposed having the consultations outside of the regular HFG meeting.

· ACTION:  HFG members to send Steve (omalley@un.org) any comments on how the HFG should be engaged.

· ACTION: HFG members will decide on formal process at February meeting.

· ACTION: Steve will provide HFG with a timeline for the evaluation and MRM.

3. Transition Financing Guidance – consultations with INCAF
· HFG hosted a half-day meeting in Geneva on 14 January between IASC members and INCAF consultants to discuss draft Transition Financing Guidance.  A summary note of the meeting was circulated by OCHA following the meeting.

· On 24 January, a second consultation was held in NY that included representation from IASC and donors.

· WFP, OCHA and UNICEF briefly spoke on the NY meeting noting that there was nothing significant or new from the meeting.  The various participations, UN/Member States/WB and IMF had various opinions on the draft guidance.  There seemed to be a need for more information regarding the proposal to have a financing strategy.  There was a proposal that there was a need for a complete transition strategy rather than just a financial strategy.  INCAF consultants will re-draft the guidance and circulate for another review.

· There will be further consultation between INCAF and the UN, typically through the UNDG/ECHA but the HFG should also monitor the work and invite further consultation with INCAF that should be seen as constructive.

· HFG members noted concern about the proposal to use humanitarian assistance mechanisms to frontload development funds and bringing in national ownership too early.  This could lead to a dilution of humanitarian space.
4. Pooled Fund Working Group
· OCHA/FCS briefed the group on the December PFWG meeting in which the following was mainly discussed: draft findings and recommendations from the 3rd CHF Evaluation and monitoring & evaluation framework.

· OCHA/FCS has consulted with agencies on a M&E framework and also donor consultations are currently taking place.  There are differing opinions on this topic but a common framework should be agreed upon.

· ACTION:  A discussion on the relationship between the PFWG and HFG will be on the February meeting agenda.  

5. Next Meeting
· Wednesday 23 February
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